

Russia's 5th Column

By Ken Gude

March 2017



Russia's 5th Column

By Ken Gude

March 2017

Contents

- 1 Introduction and summary
- 4 Eurasianism
- 9 Pro-Russian European far-right political parties
- 20 Trump following same playbook as European far right
- 23 Recommendations
- **26 Conclusion**
- 27 About the author and acknowledgments
- 28 Endnotes

Introduction and summary

Russia's actions to influence the 2016 U.S. presidential election and help then-presidential candidate Donald Trump win were similar to its activities to build a network of far-right political parties and movements in Europe. Russian President Vladimir Putin is using this network to advance his policy objectives at home and abroad.

In this effort, Russia is motivated by both the desire to lead a conservative revival against Western liberal democracies and a flawed interpretation of recent waves of popular uprisings against autocratic rulers that sees an American conspiracy behind them. Putin has adopted a deliberate strategy to directly challenge the liberal international order led by the United States. That global system helped end the historical pattern of devastating wars among major powers and brought much of the world an unprecedented era of peace and prosperity since the end of World War II.

It has been 25 years since the end of the Cold War, and many Americans have lost touch with the value of the military and political alliances that helped the United States prevail in that conflict. Russia has not. And even though it remains weak relative to the United States, Putin's Russia is aggressively pursuing its objective to weaken those political alliances to help it regain its strategic position in Europe.

The bond between the United States and European democracies, forged over the past 100 years, is built on the shared values of freedom, human rights, and the rule of law. Putin's Russia rejects all of those values. Putin oppresses or jails his political opponents, sends his assassins to murder dissidents who leave Russia, uses state-run media to suppress dissent and stifle the independent press, and mocks the rule of law as he enriches himself and his associates at the expense of the Russian people.

Putin is now trying to export his brand of leadership. He has formed an alliance with many European far-right political parties and their leaders, who have delivered consistent adherence to Russian interests even when it contradicts some of their past positions. This backing of Putin is hard to explain unless it is in exchange for Putin's overt and covert support. These far-right parties are

capitalizing on economic and security crises in Europe to build popular support and now operate as a fifth column that is undermining the Western liberal order from within. President Donald Trump's unwavering support for Putin and his pursuit of policies that advance Russia's goals show disturbing similarities to the European far right that are equally difficult to rationalize.

This report examines Russia's efforts to support far-right parties in Europe; identifies the ideological and strategic motivations for its actions; and provides case studies on seven political parties in six countries that either have held elections recently or will hold them within the next year. The report also includes key findings and recommendations that are summarized below.

Key findings

- Russia's covert influence operations are not simply mischief. Rather, they are a deliberate strategy to achieve its domestic and foreign policy objectives through unconventional means that has ideological, political, and strategic support from a broad section of leading Russian intellectual, government, and military figures.
- Russia deploys an array of tools to help its designated partners, actions that range from the relatively benign practice of elevating the profile of European farright leaders to disinformation, propaganda, alleged illicit financing, and covert influence operations.
- Russia, in return, obtains a strikingly consistent level of support from these far-right, nationalist leaders, who all praise Putin as a strong leader and promote Russian policy objectives, even if it works against their own national interests and when the parties have no history of backing similar actions not related to Russia.
- President Donald Trump is following the same playbook as the Russian-backed far-right European leaders, adopting eerily similar language to theirs and pursuing the same policies that advance Russia's objectives even when they are inconsistent with previous Republican policy positions. Trump or top Trump administration officials even met with four of these European far-right leaders during the presidential campaign or the transition.

Recommendations

- Keep in place sanctions imposed on Russia both for its actions in Crimea and for targeting the U.S. election if Russian influence operations continue in Europe.
- Impose new sanctions on Russia if it interferes in upcoming European elections.
- Congress should pass legislation imposing sanctions on Russia if the Trump administration is unwilling to act to punish and deter Russia.
- Congress should require the director of national intelligence to submit an annual report that details Russia's influence operations targeting democracies.
- NATO should form a Committee on Democracy to develop strategies to protect the integrity of democratic institutions in member states.
- Establish a joint U.S.-EU Commission on Protecting Democracy to share information and develop strategies to defend against Russian attacks on democratic institutions.
- Create a bipartisan, independent commission to thoroughly investigate and issue a public report on Russia's actions targeting the U.S. presidential election.
- Appoint a Special Counsel to investigate Trump officials because the American
 people can have no confidence that the Trump administration can be trusted to
 investigate itself.

The shared values of Americans and Europeans have again made them a target for those who reject those values. Just as governments and populations on both sides of the Atlantic rallied in mutual defense of our security following terrorist attacks in Paris, San Bernardino, Orlando, and Berlin, we too must rise to meet the common challenge to our democracies. To be sure, this is not the beginning of a new Cold War with Russia. However, if we fail to take action to protect the core institutions of our democracies, we will weaken ourselves and strengthen our adversaries, making future conflict more likely, not less.

Eurasianism

The ideological basis for Russian support of the European far right

Russian intellectual Alexander Dugin is the main architect of the neo-Russian imperialism called Eurasianism. In a series of lectures, articles, and books, Dugin has sought to "rehabilitate fascism in Russia." He has borrowed from obscure 19th and 20th century political theories, adopted a sympathetic interpretation of Nazism that attempts to separate it from the Holocaust, and sought to thwart what he and many Russians believe is a conspiracy led by the United States to contain Russia. Dugin has called for a "Russian spring" and the domination of Europe through Ukraine. 3

Dugin views Russia as leading a Eurasian conservative revival that, according to scholar and political commentator Matthew d'Ancona of Queen Mary University in London, "supports tradition against liberalism, autocracy against democratic institutions, [and] stern uniformity against Enlightenment pluralism." The conservatism that Dugin describes is, in his words, "not the same as the U.S. version, which values a small state. Here, conservatives value undivided political power, with economic power rooted in and subordinate to it."

Eurasianism takes these ideological foundations and overlays them onto a geographic interpretation of political conflict. For Dugin, most of history can be lumped into a conflict between a more liberal maritime alliance, called Atlantis, against the conservative land-based Eurasian societies. This is shockingly similar to the fictional dystopian totalitarian states of Oceania and Eurasia in George Orwell's 1984. This is no accident, as Orwell and Dugin drew inspiration from similar historical theorists, though Orwell viewed with horror what Dugin seeks to build upon.

Dugin's book *The Foundations of Geopolitics*, published in 1997, "became a pole star for a broad section of Russian hardliners," according to Russia scholar Charles Clover. John Dunlop, an expert on the Russian political right at the Hoover Institution, says of Dugin's book, "there has probably not been another book published in Russia during the post-communist period which has exerted a comparable influence on Russian military, police, and statist foreign policy elites."

Dugin's views are certainly consistent with Russian military action in Georgia in 2008, Ukraine in 2014, and Syria over the past two years. 10

In Dugan's latest book, The Fourth Political Theory, he seeks to create a defining ideology for Eurasianism, which is, in his words, an alliance from "Lisbon to Vladivastok" that is a "genuine, true, radically revolutionary and consistent, fascist fascism."11 It calls for a "global crusade against the United States, the West, globalization, and their political-ideological expression, liberalism," and ultimately, "the American empire should be destroyed."12

Dugin began building a network of contacts among Europe's far right in the late 1980s and early 1990s. He traveled to France in 1989 and then again in 1992 and built connections with the at the time still young Front National of Jean-Marie Le Pen. 13 Dugin hosted conferences with Front National officials through the 1990s and 2000s, and one official even joined the editorial board of his journal, Elementary. 14 Dugin's ties to the Italian far right are more extensive, with close links between Italy and Russia during Italian Prime Minister Silvio Berlusconi's tenure "enabl[ing] the synergy between Italian and Russian far right groups." 15

In the United States, however, Dugin is practically a complete unknown, and when he is mentioned, like he was recently by New York Times columnist David Brooks, he is typically described as "Putin's ideologist" or something similar. 16 But according to Marlene Laruelle, editor of the recent book Eurasianism and the European Far Right, Westerners must avoid "the trap of assuming that Dugin is Putin's "guru" and that the relationship is "more a marriage of convenience than one of true love."17 Regardless of how deep the bond goes, the reality according to Laurelle is that "in Europe the Kremlin has recently acquired more or less the same allies that Dugin has cultivated for more than two decades."18

Putin's motivations for supporting the European far right

Russian President Vladimir Putin is no radical ideologue. He is a ruthless strongman who, during his first two terms as president, was more defined by pragmatism than recklessness.¹⁹ And it's not completely gone—Russia simultaneously worked with the United States and other Western powers to secure the Iranian nuclear agreement, while at the same time Putin was involved in a major confrontation with those same powers over Russia's actions in Ukraine and Crimea. This differentiation of approaches with Western powers shows Putin still has a pragmatic streak.

It is clear that something changed in Putin from how he governed through his first two terms that ended in 2008 prior to winning a new term as president in March 2012. He has taken a far more aggressive approach in his third term than he had previously. Russia's brazen move to invade and annex Crimea and the direct intervention in Syria are the prime examples. There are likely many causes that stretch well back into the history of post-Cold War U.S.-Russia relations, but three events clearly shaped how Putin would see the threats to Russia and what tools he could use to combat them.

The first is the series of popular movements that overthrew autocratic regimes in three former Soviet republics, known as the color revolutions. These all occurred while Putin was president the first go-round—the Rose Revolution in Georgia in 2003, the Orange Revolution in Ukraine in 2004, and the Tulip Revolution in Kyrgyzstan in 2005.²⁰

The Russians do not view these uprisings as spontaneous events but rather as part of a conspiracy by the United States and European countries to challenge Russia's near abroad—the independent states that emerged after the fall of the Soviet Union. In 2014, scholar Anthony Cordesman attended a Russian government security conference at which the Russians presented the view that the color revolutions represented "a new US and European approach to warfare that focuses on creating destabilizing revolutions in other states as a means of serving their security interests at low cost and with minimal casualties."21

The second event was the Arab Spring, another wave of popular uprisings in North Africa and the Middle East that began in Tunisia in late 2010 and spread in 2011 to Egypt, Libya, Bahrain, Yemen, and Syria. 22 The Russians, according to Cordesman, hold a view of the origins of these revolts that is similar to their view of the color revolutions. From the same conference, he says, "[k]ey Russian officers and officials presented a view of the US and the West as deliberately destabilizing nations in North Africa, the Middle East, and the rest of the world for their own ends."23

And finally, in December 2011, there were protests around Russia's parliamentary elections that witnessed approximately 25,000 people on the streets of Moscow, an unprecedented show of opposition to Putin that had not occurred since he assumed the presidency in late 1999.²⁴ These protests clearly shook Putin, and he intimated that the United States was behind the uprising and was following the same playbook as it had in the color revolutions and the

Arab Spring. He even accused then-U.S. Secretary of State Hillary Clinton of giving opposition leaders "the signal," who then "with the support of the US State department began active work."25 This cemented Putin's animosity toward Secretary Clinton, which was one of the drivers behind his aggressive push to interfere in the 2016 U.S. presidential election.

As the conference that Cordesman attended made clear, Putin was not alone in his assessment of the United States and the West fomenting popular unrest in countries as another means of warfare. In 2013, the Russian military chief of the general staff, Gen. Valery Gerasimov, developed a new theory of what he described as nonlinear war based on the belief that the color revolutions and the Arab Spring were a new model being employed by the United States to achieve its foreign policy objectives.²⁶ Gen. Gerasimov wrote that the "role of nonmilitary means of achieving political and strategic goals has grown, and, in many cases, they have exceeded the power of force of weapons in their effectiveness."27

Gen. Gerasimov's analysis, often called the Gerasimov Doctrine, is not really a doctrine, nor was it ever intended to be.²⁸ Its tenets were certainly deployed to great effect during the invasion and annexation of Crimea and the subsequent fighting in eastern Ukraine.²⁹ But it is not as if Russia has abandoned more traditional forms of military force, as the intervention in Syria shows.³⁰

All of this came together during a new round of popular unrest in Ukraine that began in November 2013 following its withdrawal from an association agreement with the European Union and ultimately forced the pro-Russia Ukrainian President Viktor Yanukovych to flee the country in February 2014.³¹ That prompted Putin to go into action, organizing a plan to, in his words, "begin the work to bring [the Ukrainian region of] Crimea back into Russia."32 Russia's relationship with Europe has not been the same since.

Putin is using this new toolkit to achieve very specific goals. First, he is seeking allies to provide him political cover that can be used both domestically and internationally. This network of "far-right political leaders praise Putin's aggressive foreign policy in public," according to Alina Polyakova of the Atlantic Council.³³ Representatives of far-right parties have served as election observers in Crimea, recognized Crimea's annexation, and spoken against Western governments encroaching on Russia's interests.34

The second Putin objective is to use these far-right parties to weaken political consensus in the West and undermine the institutions that support the liberal international order that Russia views as a threat. As Antonis Klapsis of the Wilfried Martens Centre for European Studies writes, "pro-Russian far-right parties can act as Trojan horses for the Kremlin in its attempts to undermine the internal cohesion of the EU and NATO."35 One need look no further than the successful campaign by pro-Russia Nigel Farage and his U.K. Independence Party to get Britain to withdraw from the European Union. This burgeoning fifth column will be examined at length in the next section.

Pro-Russian European far-right political parties

Some of Russia's activities in support of far-right political parties occur in the open and are typically entirely legitimate forms of international engagement even if they are pushing policies and messages that are inconsistent with liberal democratic values. The Kremlin arranges large international conferences, mostly in Russia, to bring together like-minded political leaders from across the continent to share strategies, messages, and tactics. It seeks to elevate far-right leaders—and obtain a measure of political cover—by inviting them to high-profile meetings with Russian leaders. It gives far-right politicians airtime on its television networks. And it has even provided indirect financing in some cases.

The toolkit does not end there, however, and Russia frequently engages in influence and propaganda operations targeting public debate and the political process. Disinformation campaigns using fake material are also sometimes used. Additionally, there are allegations that several European far-right political parties receive covert funding from Russia, though no public evidence has emerged to prove those charges and the parties involved deny it.³⁶

What follows in the wake of these activities is a striking alignment among these far-right parties in favor of Russian objectives. There is near-universal praise of Putin as a strong leader. Each of these parties denigrates its domestic political leadership and European institutions in eerily similar language. They all support lifting EU sanctions on Russia even though there is little, if any, evidence that they have opposed other EU sanctions nor clear indication of the benefits for their own countries. These parties blame the European Union and NATO for precipitating the Ukraine crisis. They back Russia's actions in Syria and its so-called fight against the Islamic State. Researchers at the Institute for Modern Russia have calculated that members of the European Parliament, or MEPs, that belong to the pro-Russian Nations and Freedoms group of European MEPs in the Parliament vote in favor of Russian interests 93 percent of the time.³⁷

There is far too much consistency in these positions across these parties for it to simply be the result of ideological convergence or admiration for Putin's leadership style. When assessed in the context of the Kremlin's interpretation of the color revolutions and the Arab Spring, it appears there is a strategy unfolding of Russian overt and covert support for far-right parties that then become a fifth column helping advance key Russian objectives from inside Russia's European adversaries.

The following sections examine seven far-right parties in six countries, each of which had major elections in 2016 or have upcoming elections in 2017 or early 2018. This is not the complete list of countries and parties that the Russians are targeting; rather, it focuses on countries in Western Europe with recent or upcoming elections. Russian influence operations appear to have targeted or are targeting each of these countries around these elections, and far-right parties are gaining ground in each of these nations.

Front National

The French Front National, or FN, is the party aligned with Russia perhaps closest to power in Europe. The far-right party now led by Marine Le Pen is clearly the third-largest party in France, behind the ruling Socialist Party and the center-right Republicans. But it has been consistently gaining ground, and Le Pen is virtually assured of making the final round runoff of the French presidential election in May 2017.

If that occurs, it would not be the first time the FN reached the second round. In 2002, the FN's founder Jean-Marie Le Pen, father of Marine, reached the second round but ultimately lost badly to conservative Jacques Chirac in the runoff.³⁸ Jean-Marie Le Pen formed the party in 1972 as an heir to the Nazi-collaborating Vichy era on an avowedly anti-Semitic and racist platform.³⁹ The elder Le Pen has his own ties with Russia, earning the support of Russian ultranationalist Vladimir Zhirinovsky, and as noted above, many FN officials engaged with Alexander Dugin in the 1990s.⁴⁰ For her part, Marine has sought to reform the image of the FN and has used a highprofile fight with her father over his repeated comments minimizing the Holocaust and praising Vichy France as a means to expel him from the party.⁴¹

Marine Le Pen traveled to Russia in 2013 and 2014, meeting with Deputy Prime Minister Dmitry Rogozin and the chairman of the State Duma—Russia's legislature—Sergei Naryshkin, on the first trip. 42 It has been reported in France that she met with Putin secretly in February 2014, though that has not been confirmed.⁴³

However, the FN did receive a critical loan in 2014 from a Russian-owned bank to help finance its successful municipal election campaign.⁴⁴

Marine Le Pen's foreign policy positions have been entirely in line with Russia's. She has backed its actions in Crimea, saying that if elected president, France would recognize Russia's control of the territory. 45 She has supported Russia's actions in Syria and suggested that as president, she would form a Franco-Russian alliance to fight the Islamic State. 46 And she has pledged to hold a referendum in France on withdrawal from the European Union and has threatened to withdraw from NATO.47

She has repeatedly praised Putin's leadership, saying in 2014, "I think (Putin) puts the interests of Russia and the Russian people first ... A lot of things are said about Russia because for years it has been demonised on U.S. orders."48 Marine Le Pen even defended Russia from allegations of hacking during the 2016 U.S. election, saying in January 2017, "I don't think there is any serious proof behind these allegations of cyber-attacks. We should only consider real revelations. In any case, we can't say that it was [Moscow] that was behind this cyber-attack."49

Russian media outlets are working to help Le Pen as she deals with the surging centrist candidate Emmanuel Macron, who is even ahead of her in some national polls. 50 Russian state media outlets jumped all over—and may have been the source of—rumors that Macron had an extramarital affair with a man.⁵¹ And even WikiLeaks founder Julian Assange has inserted himself in the race, leveling the odd accusation to the Russian outlet Izvestia that Macron is an American agent and has links to Hillary Clinton. 52 With just more than a month to go before the first round of the presidential election, Russia is pulling out all the stops to help Le Pen win.

Alternative für Deutschland

Russia is making fast inroads into German politics too, forging close ties with the far-right Alternative für Deutschland, or AfD, party. The party, just three years old, was born in reaction to the Eurozone crisis with a mostly economic message rejecting Germany financing the rescue package for Greece. 53 But the AfD quickly adopted its message and policies to blend its Euroscepticism with xenophobia to capitalize on the emerging refugee and migrant crisis that engulfed Germany beginning in 2014.54

There are allegations, unproven and denied by the AfD, that Russia was providing covert funding to the group by helping it sell cheap gold bars. 55 But ahead of regional elections, the AfD received an anonymous in-kind contribution of thousands of election signs and millions of copies of its campaign newspaper to distribute to its supporters.⁵⁶ The provenance of this gift is not publicly known, but not even AfD officials will rule out that it came from Russia.⁵⁷

The so-called Lisa affair is another way the Russians have helped their allies in Germany. In late January 2016, a 13-year-old ethnic Russian girl was allegedly gang-raped by three migrants near where she lived in Berlin.⁵⁸ Russian media pushed the story on all of its networks and on social media, emphasizing the ethnicity of the alleged attackers, drawing tens of thousands of protesters into the streets across Germany.⁵⁹ German police quickly concluded that the incident never occurred and the girl had simply run away from home and concocted the story to cover her tracks. 60 Russian media pounced on this as a German cover-up, even drawing a remarkable public rebuke from Russian Foreign Minister Sergey Lavrov.⁶¹

This episode played on growing anti-immigrant sentiment in Germany and coincidently occurred in the weeks ahead of key regional elections in three German states. The AfD shocked many across Germany and Europe by making surprisingly strong showings, gaining as much as 24 percent of the vote in one of the states, the best showing for a far-right party in Germany since the end of World War II.⁶² The AfD did not even exist the last time these states voted, so it's a remarkable result for a party with no history with these voters.⁶³

The AfD has surged to 15 percent of the vote in national polls ahead of German national elections in September 2017, gaining even more momentum following the Christmas market terrorist attack.⁶⁴ There is very little chance that the AfD could win or even join a coalition government, but there is no doubt it is already strong—and appears to be getting stronger. The head of Germany's foreign intelligence service, Bruno Kahl, has publicly warned that the Russians could target the German elections with the goal of "delegitimising the democratic process."65 This follows a similar statement from the head of the German domestic intelligence agency, Hans-Georg Maaßen, warning of "the willingness of Russian intelligence to carry out sabotage."66

AfD leaders frequently appear at conferences and meeting with Russian officials. At one such gathering in early 2016 in Crimea, Marcus Pretzell, an AfD member of the European Parliament, was the star attraction. ⁶⁷ According to a report of the event in German weekly Der Spiegel, Pretzell said good economic relations with Russia "are in the interest of the German people" and that EU sanctions on Russia should be lifted immediately.⁶⁸ This is in line with AfD leader Frauke Petry's position "that Germany should take a 'balanced position' toward Russia." 69 Furthermore, the youth wing of the AfD has formed an alliance with Putin's United Russia Party's organization.⁷⁰ And the AfD's call for a referendum on Germany's participation in the European Union and its questioning of Germany's membership in NATO align with Russia's objectives to weaken the multilateral political and military structure in Europe.⁷¹

Freedom Party of Austria

The Freedom Party of Austria, or FPO, is no newcomer to European politics like the AfD. It dates its lineage back to 1956, when, according to Austrian political scientist Anton Pelinka, it "was founded ... by former Nazis for former Nazis."⁷² The FPO has undergone numerous transformations over the past 60 years—for example, shifting significantly toward the center in the 1980s to join the center-left Social Democratic Party in government, then a move back to the hard right, which again brought it into coalition with the center-right party, the Austrian People's Party, in the early 2000s. 73 Several party splits have occurred since then, but the FPO is now firmly on the far right of the political spectrum, sharply critical of the European Union and fiercely anti-immigrant and anti-Islam.⁷⁴

In 2016, FPO candidate Norbert Hofer narrowly lost the race to become Austria's president, a largely ceremonial role even though it would have produced the first elected far-right head of state in Europe since World War II. That year, Austria held two elections because the result of its first was so extremely close, and because of minor vote tabulating irregularities, new elections were called.⁷⁵ The second presidential vote in December came after both the Brexit vote in the United Kingdom and Trump's win in the United States, and the defeat of the FPO was clearly a major relief for those in Europe concerned by the building wave of far-right populist support. ⁷⁶ But the respite may be shortlived in Austria, as the FPO currently leads polling ahead of parliamentary elections in 2018 that will determine the makeup of the next government.⁷⁷

Similar to the Front National, the FPO has long-standing ties to Russia, including alleged financial support, but the FPO denies it receives any funding from Moscow.⁷⁸ In 2010, the FPO hosted a conference in Vienna on the color revolutions that accused the U.S. government of overthrowing the leaders of Georgia, Ukraine, and Kyrgyzstan.⁷⁹

In 2014, the FPO convened another conference in Vienna, which was funded by Russian oligarch Konstantin Malofeev, who has been linked with providing financial assistance to pro-Russian rebels in Ukraine and Crimea. 80 That conference featured FPO leader Heinz-Christian Strache, Marine Le Pen's niece and fellow Front National official Marion Maréchal-Le Pen, and Alexander Dugin.81 Malofeev's financial backing of the Vienna conference strongly suggests Russian financial support for the FPO, as one of Putin's policy advisers Sergei Markov said Malofeev "suits Russian authorities because they don't want to take responsibility for certain things."82

However, any previous activities pale in comparison to the cooperation pact that FPO leaders agreed to with Putin's United Russia Party in December 2016.83 In the agreement, the FPO pledges to work to end the European Union and U.S. sanctions on Russia, which in its words are "harmful and ultimately useless."84 According to Vice News, the FPO went on to say that it wanted "to be 'a neutral and reliable intermediary and partner in promoting peace' between the United States and Russia."85 Strache has previously praised and defended Putin as a "pure democrat."86 He has also called German Chancellor Angela Merkel "the most dangerous woman in Europe."87

U.K. Independence Party

The U.K. Independence Party, or UKIP, was formed in 1993 as a direct response to the 1992 Maastricht Treaty—which established the European Union from the numerous previous incarnations of European multilateral institutions—as a single-issue party calling for the United Kingdom to leave the European Union.⁸⁸ It has attempted to broaden its appeal beyond just Euroscepticism and now casts itself as the anti-establishment, anti-immigrant party that will defend the interests of traditional British working people.⁸⁹

UKIP has gained substantial support across the United Kingdom, obtaining the third-highest vote share in the 2015 general election at 12.6 percent. But it only captured one seat in Parliament because it struggles in the "first past the post" electoral system that the United Kingdom uses for general elections.⁹⁰ It has done much better in European elections, winning the largest vote share at the 2014 European elections, the first time in modern history that a national election in the United Kingdom was not won by either Labour or the Tories.⁹¹

Although it vehemently denied any formal position on the referendum, it was clear that Russia preferred that the United Kingdom choose to leave the European Union in its June 2016 vote. 92 A major UKIP donor writes of an astonishing tale of meeting "the KGB's man in London" for a six-hour strategy session on the Brexit campaign. 93 And Russia's use of media and propaganda arms RT and Sputnik, according to an analysis by The Daily Beast, "shows a clear bias towards quoting anti-EU campaigners."94

UKIP's former leader, Nigel Farage, was a frequent guest on RT, with the network even offering him his own show after he stepped down from the leadership post following the successful Brexit campaign. 95 Farage would be right at home among RT's pro-Russian programming, as he has described Putin as the world leader he most admires and said that Putin acted "brilliant[ly]" in Syria. 96 While Farage has nothing but praise for Putin, he said the European Union "has blood on its hands" for its trade deal with Ukraine, presumably provoking the blameless Putin into his invasion.⁹⁷ And while Putin is his most admired world politician, Farage has said that EU leaders are "the worst people we have seen in Europe since 1945."98 It is also worth noting that Farage has met with President Trump three separate times since Trump's win in November.⁹⁹

UKIP's new leader, Paul Nuttall, sought the leadership on an explicitly pro-Putin message, saying in a leadership campaign appearance that Putin was "generally getting it right."100 And in an editorial in UKIP Daily titled "Why Russia is a Friend to Post-Brexit Britain," an anonymous UKIP member under the pen name Morpheus Magnus argued for a strong relationship with Russia. 101 Magnus argued that "the EU has become increasingly aggressive towards Russia" and that "NATO/EU told us that we had to bomb Assad," while "Russian troops went in with a full force and drove out ISIS."102

Party for Freedom

In 2006, Geert Wilders founded the Party for Freedom, or PVV, in the Netherlands, after he broke off from the right-wing People's Party for Freedom and Democracy. 103 The PVV began its existence as a traditional right-wing party with neoliberal economic policies and hawkish foreign policy views with an emphasis on anti-Muslim policies and rhetoric. 104 Over time, the party evolved to be more in line with other far-right populist parties in Europe, focusing now on withdrawal from the European Union; more populist economic policies; and if possible, even more vehement opposition to Islam and Muslims.

Wilders dominates the PVV, and he and the party are practically indistinguishable. His extreme views on Islam have led to him recently being convicted of inciting racial hatred, but that has not dented his growing popularity in the Netherlands. 105 The PVV had led in polls through most of the buildup to parliamentary elections on March 15, but the party has recently slipped narrowly behind sitting Prime Minister Mark Rutte. 106 The PVV has never been a formal member of a governing coalition but previously supported a coalition of center-right and right-wing parties from 2010 to 2012.107 Even if Wilders is able to regain his lead, it is far from sufficient to win an outright majority of seats in Parliament, however, and most parties have ruled out forming a coalition government with the PVV.¹⁰⁸

There are fewer direct ties between the PVV and Russia than many other European far-right parties. Wilders and the PVV are strong supporters of lesbian, gay, bisexual, and transgender, or LGBT, rights, in stark contrast to the extremely homophobic policies of Russia under Putin. And the downing of a Malaysian Airlines plane by Russian-backed separatists in Ukraine, which took off from Amsterdam and killed 198 Dutch citizens, makes the kind of open and fawning support exhibited by other far-right leaders less evident for Wilders. 109

Russia's disinformation and propaganda arms, however, have been extremely active supporting Wilders. In April 2016, the Dutch held a referendum on a trade agreement between the European Union and Ukraine. A bare minimum of voters turned out to legitimize the vote, and those who did roundly rejected the treaty and, as Washington Post columnist Anne Applebaum said, "showed the world how Russia influences Western European elections."110 Nearly one in five voters who rejected the treaty said they did so because they blamed Ukraine for shooting down the Malaysian Airlines flight.¹¹¹ Russia's propaganda arms repeatedly pushed the false story that the Ukrainians were responsible for shooting down the plane. 112

In another shocking incident, a video purportedly showing a notorious Ukrainian militia unit burning a Dutch flag and threatening to conduct terrorist attacks in the Netherlands was spread on social media in January 2016. The video was fake, and its origins have been traced to "St. Petersburg Troll Factories" that develop and spread false stories through social media. 113 Most mainstream Dutch media identified the video as likely fake. But Russia's propaganda outlet Sputnik pushed the story under the headline "Ukrainian Radicals Plan to Enter EU by Intimidating Europeans." 114

While Wilders has not showered praise on Putin like other far-right leaders, he has adopted the Russian line and pursued policies directly in Russia's interests. He told the Russian news outlet Izvestia that "[r] estoring ties with Russia is a priority" and "lifting the anti-Russian sanctions is a mandatory condition." 115 It's extremely hard to explain why a Dutch nationalist would advocate lifting sanctions on Russia that were strengthened in the wake of Russia's role in causing the death of nearly 200 Dutch citizens.¹¹⁶ Mimicking the Russian view of the Ukrainian government, Wilders said it was run by "National-Socialists, Jew-haters and other anti-democrats."117 He attacked the European Union as "stand[ing] for war-mongering." 118 And he accused current Dutch Prime Minister Mark Rutte of having "given Holland away." 119

Five Star Movement and the Northern League

By far the most perplexing of the populist parties aligning with Putin is Italy's Five Star Movement, or M5S. Founded in 2009 by comedian Giuseppe Piero Grillo to capitalize on the popularity of his blog—which is published in three languages and is among the most visited websites in the world—and his prominent outsider campaigns against corruption, Grillo claims that M5S is neither left nor right. 120 The anti-establishment movement chose five stars to represent its five most important issues, which include "public water, sustainable transport, sustainable development, the right to Internet access and environmentalism."121

That does not sound like the makings of a pro-Putin platform, especially as that space is already occupied in Italy by the neo-fascist Northern League, which has had a long-standing and ongoing relationship with Russia for many years. And prior to 2014, M5S had a negative stance on Russia and Putin. 122 And Grillo himself had railed against Putin on his blog, particularly following the murder of anti-Putin journalist Anna Politkovskaya, when he urged his readers to buy

her book Putin's Russia. 123 Now, however, top M5S officials have met with senior figures of Putin's United Russia Party in Moscow and Rome and have called for an end to EU sanctions on Russia, accuse NATO of being "aggressive," have claimed the Ukraine crisis is the fault of the United States and the European Union, and describe the bombing of Aleppo as "liberation." 124

There is more understandable convergence between Russia and M5S around its call for a referendum on Italy's participation in the Euro currency. But as a Western diplomat put it about the emerging connection between M5S and Russia, "We can't understand why they are on the side of Putin and not Pussy Riot." It is correct that the anti-establishment bent of the Russian female anti-Putin punk band does resemble Grillo's approach to politics.

A recent BuzzFeed investigative article may explain some of the newfound affinity among Grillo and M5S for Russia. BuzzFeed's analysis found that M5S has "built a sprawling network of websites and social media accounts that are spreading fake news, conspiracy theories, and pro-Kremlin stories to millions of people," including "a collection of profitable sites that describe themselves as 'independent news' outlets but are actually controlled by [M5S] leadership." ¹²⁶

Websites operated by M5S reach an audience comparable to Italy's largest daily newspapers and "regularly reproduces headlines and copy directly sourced from Sputnik with the Kremlin's take on world events." A former Google employee who worked on online advertisements told BuzzFeed, "M5S talks a lot about transparency, but then as part of my job I realised that they are making so much money off this thing ... The leaders of the party are making money with a fake news aggregator."128 In response to the BuzzFeed analysis, Grillo tweeted that it was "fake news."129

The extraordinary reach of M5S websites and social media accounts is one of the factors that has delivered the party success at the ballot box. It gained nearly 100 seats in the 2013 parliamentary elections and was a leading voice in a successful campaign against a December 2016 national referendum on constitutional reforms that was offered by then-Prime Minister Matteo Renzi. Renzi's resignation in the wake of that defeat has increased the likelihood of new elections before their scheduled February 2018 date, and MSS is running just behind Renzi's center-left Democratic Party in polling. 130

The party garnering the third-most support in Italy now is the far-right Northern League. 131 Umberto Bossi, an anti-immigrant, xenophobic populist who wanted the industrial north of Italy to secede from the south, founded it as a separatist party in the late 1980s.¹³² During former Italian Prime Minister Berlusconi's years in power, the Northern League at times supported coalition governments and was close to the seat of power.¹³³ But after Berlusconi's departure, support for the party plummeted. It has shed both Bossi, who resigned in 2012 in a corruption scandal, and its separatism, but has kept the xenophobia and is riding new leader Matteo Salvini and a wave of anti-Europe and anti-immigrant sentiment back to prominence. 134

Russia has extensive connections to the Northern League. Its representatives were invited by Russia as observers in Crimea, and Salvini recognized the validity of the Crimean referendum on joining Russia. 135 Salvini spoke, in 2015, at a conference in Milan under the billing "Russia and the Crimea: A great opportunity for Italian business in Milan." ¹³⁶ And U.S. and British intelligence officials are reportedly investigating the Northern League for receiving covert Russian funding.¹³⁷

Salvini has denied getting any financial backing from Russia, but he makes no secret of his admiration for Putin and Russia. 138 Salvini has said, "in my opinion Russia represents the future."139 On EU sanctions on Russia, Salvini has said, "Nobody understands the motives for the sanctions." According to The Local, he believes "that those who 'play war' with Russian President Vladimir Putin are 'idiots." The Northern League has even succeeded in getting four regional assemblies in Italy to vote against implementing the sanctions. 141

The Northern League under Salvini is also strongly anti-Europe and anti-establishment. Salvini has said, "the Europe of today cannot be reformed. There's nothing to be reformed in Brussels. It's run by a group of people who hate the Italian people and economy in particular." The main plank in the Northern League's platform is withdrawing from the euro, the common currency of many countries in the European Union. 143 The Northern League joined M5S and other parties and campaigned hard against the December 2016 referendum. ¹⁴⁴ When the results were announced, Salvini tweeted in Italian, "Long live Trump, long live Putin, long live Le Pen and long live the League!"145

Trump following same playbook as European far right

Much has already been written and a great deal more remains to be learned about Russia's actions during the 2016 U.S. presidential election. Even President Trump has now admitted—extremely reluctantly—that Russia was responsible for the hack of Democratic political organizations and figures. 146 And media reports indicate that U.S. counterintelligence agents are investigating Russia's actions, including examining ties between the Kremlin and several Trump campaign officials. 147

The fallout from these contacts has already had a major impact on the Trump administration. Trump's first national security adviser, former Lt. Gen. Michael Flynn, was forced to resign in February 2017 following revelations that he had spoken with Russia's U.S. ambassador multiple times on the day President Barack Obama imposed sanctions on Russia. 148 And Attorney General Jeff Sessions has recused himself from oversight of any Department of Justice investigation of Russia's ties to Trump officials after his own inaccurate claim during his confirmation hearing that he had never met with any Russian official during the 2016 presidential campaign. 149

While those investigations remain ongoing and are being conducted outside public view, it is possible to examine Trump's positions and statements on issues related to Putin and Russia. What becomes immediately clear is that the positions of Trump and European far-right parties receiving overt and covert support from Russia are disturbingly similar.

Trump's consistent praise for Putin was one of the dominant features of the presidential campaign. In just one of many examples that resemble the praise from European far-right leaders, Trump said Putin "has very strong control over a country ... he's been a leader." 150 Trump has spent months deflecting allegations that Russia hacked Democratic political organizations and leaders. ¹⁵¹ In language similar to Le Pen's, Trump said after the election, "I know a lot about hacking. And hacking is very hard to prove. So it could be somebody else." 152 And mirroring all European far-right leaders, Trump has repeatedly sought better relations with Russia, saying since his election that "[h]aving a good relationship with Russia is a good thing, not a bad thing. Only 'stupid' people, or fools, would think that it is bad!" 153

Trump and his team have repeatedly floated removing sanctions on Russia. Trump has said he would keep sanctions "at least [for] a period of time." 154 But he has also said he is eager to make a deal with Russia that would lead to removing the sanctions. 155 In a tweet, Trump praised Putin's decision to forgo any retaliatory action to the sanctions imposed by President Obama in December 2016 in response to Russia's interference in the U.S. election as "very smart," which was immediately retweeted by the Russian embassy in Washington. 156 It was Flynn's calls with the Russian ambassador to the United States about these sanctions that led to his resignation.¹⁵⁷

Trump talks about U.S. leaders in the same way as the European far right talks about theirs. Trump's denigration of American leaders was a major feature of his campaign. He said in August 2016 that "we have people running our country that don't know what they're doing, they're grossly incompetent." ¹⁵⁸ He told a North Carolina audience in October 2016, "We have a bunch of babies running our country, folks ... We have a bunch of losers, they're losers, they're babies." 159 His venom is not directed only at American leaders, as he shares the FPO's Strache's views of German Chancellor Angela Merkel, assailing her "catastrophic mistake" in accepting Syrian refugees and other asylum seekers fleeing violence in their home countries. 160

In a setback for many across Europe hoping that his attacks on NATO were mere campaign rhetoric, Trump again called NATO "obsolete" in a recent interview. 161 Former U.S. Ambassador to NATO Ivo Daalder wrote on Twitter that "Trump is more critical of NATO, EU, & Germany—all close allies—than he's ever been of Putin & Russia."162

Trump has also been very supportive of Brexit and has suggested that he would prioritize a U.S. trade deal with the United Kingdom as a means of facilitating its departure from the European Union.¹⁶³ Trump has encouraged other nations to also leave, saying "people, countries want their own identity and the U.K. wanted its own identity ... I believe others will leave." 164 He has also tugged at divisions within Europe, saying that the European Union is a "vehicle" for control by Germany. 165

Trump and his team have also met with many of Europe's far-right leaders. In the most widely reported example, Trump has met several times with UKIP's Nigel Farage at Trump Tower following his election and even tweeted that he thought Farage should be the United Kingdom's ambassador to the United States. 166 In January 2017, Marine Le Pen made a very public visit to Trump Tower, though Trump transition officials denied that a meeting between Trump and the Front National leader took place.¹⁶⁷ Trump's chief strategist Stephen "Steve" Bannon did reach out to Marine's niece Marion after the election in the hopes of "working together," so a Le Pen-Trump meeting would not be a surprise. 168 The Northern League's Matteo Salvini met with Trump during the campaign, after which Trump reportedly told him, "Matteo, I hope you will soon become the prime minister of Italy." And the FPO's Heinz-Christian Strache has said that he traveled to New York to meet with Flynn following the election, a meeting the Trump transition also denied. 170

As his outreach to the Le Pens makes clear, Bannon is no stranger to Europe's far right. When he ran the website Breitbart, he gave substantial positive coverage to UKIP, the AfD, and Geert Wilders' PVV.¹⁷¹ With Trump now in the White House, Breitbart has announced it is expanding deeper into Europe with the launch of new sites in France and Germany. 172 Bannon has even known of Alexander Dugin for some time. At a 2014 conference, he said:

When Vladimir Putin, when you really look at some of the underpinnings of some of his beliefs today, a lot of those come from what I call Eurasianism; he's got an adviser [Dugin] who harkens back to Julius Evola and different writers of the 20th century... We ... really have to look at what [Putin] is talking about as far as traditionalism goes, particularly the sense of where it supports the underpinnings of nationalism.¹⁷³

Recommendations

The United States should undertake the following actions to respond to this Russian threat to America's and our allies' democracies.

Sanctions

The Obama administration imposed a set of sanctions and other punitive actions on Russia for its actions during the 2016 presidential campaign. There is no evidence that Russia has changed its behavior, and there is great concern that it is engaging in similar actions ahead of a series of critical European elections over the next 12 months. Despite this reality, the Trump administration has repeatedly floated lifting the sanctions either as part of a deal with Russia on other issues or simply in their own right. This is unacceptable.

- Keep sanctions in place if Russian influence operations continue in Europe. The Trump administration should not lift U.S. sanctions related to Russia's actions in the 2016 presidential election if it is shown that Russia is still engaging in this activity in Europe. There is simply no way that Russia or other hostile foreign powers will be deterred from attacking future U.S. elections if no meaningful punishment is levied against them.
- Impose additional sanctions on Russia if its actions continue in European **elections.** Beyond simply keeping existing sanctions, the Trump administration must take additional steps to protect the integrity of America's and our allies' democracy and impose new sanctions on Russia if its actions continue. This cannot become the new normal. Russian attacks on Western democracies are a genuine threat to the security and prosperity of Americans and our allies and must not go unpunished.

• Congress should legislate sanctions if the Trump administration is unwilling to do so. Given President Trump's allegiance to Russia and Putin in general and his attitude toward the existing sanctions in particular, it appears extremely unlikely that the Trump administration will undertake a serious attempt to impose real penalties on Russia for its actions. Congress must step in and protect the integrity of our democracy, even if the president will not. Congress should pass new sanctions legislation requiring the imposition of sanctions on Russia for continuing interference in the elections of Western democracies based on assessments by the intelligence community.

Information and intelligence sharing

U.S. and allied intelligence agencies are aware of the threat posed by Russia to Western democracies. Information is being shared both with partner intelligence agencies and the public about this new challenge. These efforts should be formalized.

- Congress should authorize an annual report on Russia's covert influence operations targeting democracies. Congress should establish in the Intelligence Authorization Act or other legislation that the director of national intelligence should provide an annual report to Congress detailing Russia's covert operations targeting Western democracies. This report should be presented in both classified and unclassified versions so that the American people can access this report.
- Form a committee on democracy at NATO. NATO was established to protect Western democracies from attack by the Soviet Union. Russia has attacked the democracies of numerous NATO members in an unconventional manner, and NATO must develop a common defense. A new committee on democracy should be formed, or the existing Political Committee should be reformed to adopt the role of developing strategies to protect the integrity of democratic institutions in NATO member states.
- Establish a joint U.S.-EU Commission on Protecting Democracy. A number of joint U.S.-EU committees and commissions already exist but typically to work out common rules on trade or regulation. A new joint committee should be formed to share information and strategies to defend against Russian attacks on democracies and democratic institutions.

Investigations

The House and Senate Intelligence committees are currently investigating Russia's actions during the 2016 presidential election and any possible collusion between Russia and Trump campaign officials. There also appears to be an ongoing FBI investigation of the Russian penetration of Democratic political organizations and individuals that reportedly is examining what role, if any, Trump campaign officials may have played in the Russian operation. 174 Those investigations are important and should continue, but questions remain about the inherent secrecy of investigations in the intelligence committees and the independence of the criminal probe overseen by top Trump administration officials. As a result, the American people need the following:

- A bipartisan, independent commission. It is a hallmark of America's system of government that when major and groundbreaking security incidents occur, they are thoroughly and fully examined in a manner that is as devoid of political interference as possible. The most recent example is the investigation of the 9/11 attacks, which included both a joint congressional investigation and the independent 9/11 Commission. That is what is necessary in this case given the unprecedented nature of a hostile foreign government manipulating our political process with the objective of helping one candidate with possible collusion of that candidate's campaign.
- A Special Counsel to investigate Trump officials. Attorney General Sessions' recusal is a welcome and necessary step, but it does not eliminate the appearance of a conflict of interest at Trump's Department of Justice over its investigations into Russia. The Director of the FBI, James Comey, is under investigation by the Department of Justice Inspector General for his actions during the campaign regarding the investigation into Secretary Clinton that appeared to contradict long-standing Department of Justice policy on interfering in elections. Top officials in the Trump White House have reportedly attempted to get the FBI to make public statements clearing Trump campaign officials of any involvement in the Russian operation.¹⁷⁵ The American people can have no confidence that the Trump administration can be trusted to investigate itself. A Special Counsel should be appointed to oversee the investigation.

Conclusion

Chief White House adviser Stephen Bannon's comments about Alexander Dugin and the origins of his thinking are no accident, and Dugin has been ecstatic since Trump's victory. The same man who has said, "the American empire should be destroyed," said after Trump won, "[A]nti-Americanism is over. Not because it was wrong, but exactly the opposite: because the American people themselves have started the revolution against precisely this aspect of the US that we all hated. ... So let us drain the European Swamp. ... What is the structure of the Swamp? First of all, the Swamp is an ideology—Liberalism." ¹⁷⁶

Although Dugin's warm feelings toward President Trump should certainly concern all Americans, they do not prove anything on their own. The remarkable similarities between President Trump and the European far right in their views on Putin and Russia are alarming, however. It is possible that these parties are pursuing the same pro-Russia policies and using the same language to praise Putin and denigrate their own leaders because of ideological convergence. But it is difficult to understand why nationalist political parties—that are premised on putting their own countries' interests first—would adopt policies that advance a rival country's interests ahead of their own. It is also possible that this is not merely a coincidence explained away by ideological convergence. If it's the latter, Western democracies need to wake up to the challenge posed by Russia's fifth column in our midst before it is too late.

About the author

Ken Gude is a Senior Fellow on the National Security and International Policy team at the Center for American Progress.

Acknowledgments

The author would like to thank the members of the National Security team for reading and providing comments on earlier versions of the report and Carolyn Kenney and Meredith Leal for their research support and other assistance throughout the drafting process. Additionally, the author would like to thank the Editorial and Art teams for their rapid work in getting this report from draft to publication.

Endnotes

- 1 Marlene Laruelle, ed., Eurasianism and the European Far Right: Reshaping the Europe-Russia Relationship (London: Lexington Books, 2015), p. 8.
- 2 Charles Clover, "The Unlikely Origins of Russia's Manifest Destiny," Foreign Policy, July 27, 2016, available at http:// foreignpolicy.com/2016/07/27/geopolitics-russiamackinder-eurasia-heartland-dugin-ukraine-eurasianism-manifest-destiny-putin/.
- 3 Shaun Walker, "Ukraine and Crimea: what is Putin thinking?", The Guardian, March 23, 2014, available at https:// www.theguardian.com/world/2014/mar/23/ukrainecrimea-what-putin-thinking-russia.
- 4 Matthew d'Ancona, "Putin and Trump could be on the same side in this troubling new world order," The Guardian, December 19, 2016, available at https://www. theguardian.com/world/commentisfree/2016/dec/19/ trump-putin-same-side-new-world-order.
- 5 Alexander Dugin, "The world needs to understand Putin," Financial Times, March 12, 2013, available at https://www.ft.com/content/67fa00d2-874b-11e2-9dd7-00144feabdc0.
- 6 Robert Zubin, "Dugin's Evil Theology," National Review, June 18, 2014, available at http://www.nationalreview. com/article/380614/dugins-evil-theology-robert-zubrin.
- 7 Takashi Shiraishi and Jiro Okamoto, eds., Engaging East Asian Integration: States, Markets, and the Movement of People (Singapore: Institute of Southeast Asian Studies Publishing, 2012), p. 17.
- 8 Clover, "The Unlikely Origins of Russia's Manifest Destiny."
- 9 Ibid.
- 10 d'Ancona, "Putin and Trump could be on the same side in this troubling new world order."
- 11 Alexander Dugin, The Fourth Political Theory (London: Arktos, 2012), p. 40.
- 12 Ibid., p. 45.
- 13 Laruelle, ed., Eurasianism and the European Far Right: Reshaping the Europe-Russia Relationship, p. 82.
- 14 Ibid.
- 15 Ibid., p. xiv.
- 16 David Brooks, "Bannon Versus Trump," The New York Times, January 10, 2017, available at https://www. nytimes.com/2017/01/10/opinion/bannon-versustrump.html.
- 17 Laruelle, ed., Eurasianism and the European Far Right: Reshaping the Europe-Russia Relationship, p. xiii.
- 18 Ibid.
- 19 Yevgeny Bendersky, "Russia's Future Foreign Policy: Pragmatism in Motion," EurasiaNet, May 3, 2005, available at http://www.eurasianet.org/departments/ insight/articles/pp050405.shtml.
- 20 Melinda Haring and Michael Cecire, "Why the Color Revolutions Failed," Foreign Policy, March 18, 2013, available at http://foreignpolicy.com/2013/03/18/whythe-color-revolutions-failed/.

- 21 Anthony H. Cordesman, "Russia and the 'Color Revolutions" (Washington: Center for Strategic and International Studies, 2014), available at https:// www.csis.org/analysis/russia-and-%E2%80%9Ccolorrevolution%E2%80%9D.
- 22 The National, "The Arab Spring country by country," June 17, 2011, available at http://www.thenational.ae/world/ middle-east/the-arab-spring-country-by-country.
- 23 Cordesman, "Russia and the 'Color Revolutions."
- 24 Ellen Barry, "Rally Defying Putin's Party Draws Tens of Thousands," The New York Times, December 10, 2011, available at http://www.nytimes.com/2011/12/11/ world/europe/thousands-protest-in-moscow-russia-indefiance-of-putin.html.
- 25 Miriam Elder, "Vladimir Putin accuses Hillary Clinton of encouraging Russian protests," The Guardian, December 8, 2011, available at https://www.theguardian.com/ world/2011/dec/08/vladimir-putin-hillary-clinton-russia.
- 26 Max Fisher, "In D.N.C. Hack, Echoes of Russia's New Approach to Power," The New York Times, July 25, 2016, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2016/07/26/ world/europe/russia-dnc-putin-strategy.html.
- 27 Gen. Valery Gerasimov, "The Value of Science in Prediction," Military-Industrial Kurier, February 27, 2013, available at https://inmoscowsshadows.wordpress. com/2014/07/06/the-gerasimov-doctrine-and-russiannon-linear-war/.
- 28 Mark Galeotti, "The 'Gerasimov Doctrine' and Russian Non-Linear War," In Moscow's Shadows, June 7, 2014, available at https://inmoscowsshadows.wordpress. com/2014/07/06/the-gerasimov-doctrine-and-russiannon-linear-war/.
- 29 Fisher, "In D.N.C. Hack, Echoes of Russia's New Approach to Power.
- 30 Michael Kofman, "Russian Hybrid Warfare and Other Dark Arts," War on the Rocks, March 11, 2016, available at https://warontherocks.com/2016/03/russian-hybridwarfare-and-other-dark-arts/.
- 31 BBC News, "Putin: Russia helped Yanukovych to flee Ukraine," October 24, 2014, available at http://www. bbc.com/news/world-europe-29761799.
- 32 Jenna Corderoy, "Putin Reveals He Ordered Annexation of Crimea on the Day Yanukovych Fled Kiev," Vice News, March 9, 2015, available at https://news.vice.com/ article/putin-reveals-he-ordered-the-annexation-ofcrimea-on-the-day-yanukovych-fled-kiev.
- 33 Alina Polyakova, "Putinism and the European Far Right" (New York: Institute for Modern Russia, 2016), available at https://imrussia.org/en/analysis/world/2500-putinism-and-the-european-far-right.
- 34 Ibid.
- 35 Antonis Klapsis, "An Unholy Alliance: The European Far Right and Putin's Russia" (Brussels, Belgium: Wilfried Martens Centre for European Studies, 2015), available at https://www.martenscentre.eu/sites/default/files/ publication-files/far-right-political-parties-in-europeand-putins-russia.pdf.
- 36 Ibid.

- 37 Peter Kreko and others, "Europe's New Pro-Putin Coalition: The Parties of 'No" (New York: Institute of Modern Russia, 2015), available at https://imrussia.org/en/ analysis/world/2368-europes-new-pro-putin-coalitionthe-parties-of-no
- 38 Jon Henley, "Le Pen vote shocks France," The Guardian, April 22, 2002, available at https://www.theguardian. com/world/2002/apr/22/thefarright.france.
- 39 Russell Shorto, "Marine Le Pen, France's (Kinder, Gentler) Extremist," The New York Times, April 29, 2011, available at http://www.nytimes.com/2011/05/01/magazine/ mag-01LePen-t.html.
- 40 Laruelle, ed., Eurasianism and the European Far Right: Reshaping the Europe-Russia Relationship, p. 81.
- 41 Angelique Chrisafis, "France's Front National plunged into family feud over Holocaust remarks," The Guardian. April 8, 2015, available at https://www.theguardian. com/world/2015/apr/08/frances-front-nationalplunged-into-family-feud-over-holocaust-remarks.
- 42 Vivienne Walt, "French National Front Secures Funding From Russian Bank," TIME, November 25, 2014, available at http://time.com/3605080/russia-francenational-front/.
- 43 Marine Turchi, "Le Front national décroche les millions russes," Mediapart, November 22, 2014, available at https://www.mediapart.fr/journal/france/221114/lefront-national-decroche-les-millions-russes.
- 44 Walt, "French National Front Secures Funding From Russian Bank."
- 45 Tom Batchelor, "Marine Le Pen insists Russian annexation of Crimea is totally legitimate,"The Independent, January 3, 2017, available at http://www.independent. co.uk/news/world/europe/marine-le-pen-crimearussia-putin-ukraine-illegal-annexation-france-frontnational-fn-a7507361.html.
- 46 Vivienne Walt, "Why France's Marine Le Pen is Doubling Down on Russian Support," TIME, January 9, 2017, available at http://time.com/4627780/russia-national-frontmarine-le-pen-putin/.
- 47 Jon Henley, "Marine Le Pen promises liberation from the EU with France-first policies," The Guardian, February 5, 2017, available at https://www.theguardian.com/ world/2017/feb/05/marine-le-pen-promises-liberationfrom-the-eu-with-france-first-policies.
- 48 Michelle Martin, "France's Le Pen says she admires Putin as much as Merkel - magazine," Reuters, June 1, 2014, available at http://www.reuters.com/article/us-francelepen-idUSKBN0EC1ES20140601.
- 49 Joseph Bamat, "Far-right leader Le Pen says Trump and Putin's policies 'good' for France," France24, January 6, 2017, available at http://www.france24.com/ en/20170106-france-marine-le-pen-defends-trumpputin-policies-russian-cyber-attacks. (brackets included in source)
- 50 Mark Deen and Gregory Viscusi, "Macron Overtakes Le Pen in France as Juppe Looms Over Fillon Bid," Bloomberg, March 3, 2017, available at https://www. bloomberg.com/politics/articles/2017-03-03/macronovertakes-le-pen-in-france-as-juppe-looms-over-fillon-
- 51 Reuters, "Russian Media Fuels Gay Affair Rumor About French Presidential Candidate Macron," February 7, 2017, available at http://www.haaretz.com/worldnews/europe/1.770294.

- 52 Andrew Roth and James McAuley, "Russian media leap on French presidential candidate with rumors and innuendo," The Washington Post, February 6, 2017, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/ europe/russian-media-leap-on-french-presidentialcandidate-with-rumors-and-innuendo/2017/02/06/ d123676a-ec7d-11e6-a100-fdaaf400369a_story. html?utm_term=.a2075e839b31.
- 53 Yardena Schwartz, "Germany's Far Right Rises Again," Politico, December 21, 2017, available at http://www. politico.com/magazine/story/2016/12/germanys-farright-rises-again-214543.
- 54 Ibid.
- 55 Melanie Amman and Pavel Lokshin, "German Populists Forge Ties with Russia," Spiegel Online, April 27, 2016, available at http://www.spiegel.de/international/germany/german-populists-forge-deeper-ties-with-russiaa-1089562.html.
- 56 Ibid.
- 57 Ibid.
- 58 Arne Delfs and Henry Meyer, "Putin's Propaganda Machine Is Meddling With European Elections," Bloomberg, April 19, 2016, available at https://www.bloomberg. com/news/articles/2016-04-20/from-rape-claim-tobrexit-putin-machine-tears-at-europe-s-seams.
- 59 Ibid.
- 60 Damien McGuinness, "Russia steps into Berlin 'rape' storm claiming German cover-up," BBC News, January 27, 2016, available at http://www.bbc.com/news/blogseu-35413134.
- 61 Ibid.
- 62 Alberto Nardeli, "German Elections: AfD's remarkable gains don't tell the whole story," The Guardian, March 14, 2017, available at https://www.theguardian.com/ world/datablog/2016/mar/14/german-election-afdgain-remarkable-cdu-angela-merkel.
- 63 Ibid.
- 64 Tom Czuczka, "Merkel Orders German Security Review," Bloomberg, December 23, 2016, available at https:// www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2016-12-23/ merkel-orders-german-security-review-after-berlinterror-attack.
- 65 Kate Connolly, "German spy chief says Russian hackers could disrupt election," The Guardian, November 29, 2016, available at https://www.theguardian.com/ world/2016/nov/29/german-spy-chief-russian-hackerscould-disrupt-elections-bruno-kahl-cvber-attacks.
- 66 Ibid
- 67 Amman and Lokshin, "German Populists Forge Ties with Russia."
- 69 Hans-Edzard Busemann and Paul Carrel, "German AfD Leader: Trump offers change that may ease U.S.-Russia tensions," Reuters, October 20, 2016, available at http://www.reuters.com/article/us-germany-afdidUSKCN12K22N.
- 70 Janosch Delcker, "5 takeaways from German AfD's party congress," Politico Europe, May 1, 2016, available at http://www.politico.eu/article/5-takeaways-germanyafd-party-congress-stuttgart-far-right-elections/.

- 71 Ibid.
- 72 Anton Pelinka, "The Haider Phenomenon in Austria: Examining the FPO in European Context," The Journal of the International Institute 9 (1) (2001), available at https://quod.lib.umich.edu/j/jii/4750978.0009.102/--haider-phenomenon-in-austria-examining-the-fpo-ineuropean?rgn=main;view=fulltext.
- 73 Ibid.
- 74 Reiss Smith, "What is the Freedom Party of Austria? The anti-EU party that could win Austria's election," Daily Express, September 22, 2016, available at http://www. express.co.uk/news/world/713318/freedom-partyaustria-fpo-anti-eu-europe-Norbert-Hofer.
- 75 Francois Murphy and Kristi Knolle, "Austrians roundly reject far right in presidential election," Reuters UK, December 5, 2016, available at http://uk.reuters.com/ article/uk-austria-election-idUKKBN13T00Z.
- 76 Ibid
- 77 Ibid.
- 78 François Murphy, "Austrian far right signs deal with Putin's party, touts Trump ties," Reuters, December 19, 2016, available at http://www.reuters.com/article/usaustria-farright-russia-idUSKBN1481MJ.
- 79 Anton Shekhovtsov, "Freedom Party of Austria: pro-Russian far right lobbyists and merchants of deception," Anton Shekhovtsov's blog, June 20, 2014, available at http://anton-shekhovtsov.blogspot.com/2014/06/ freedom-party-of-austria-far-right.html.
- 80 Courtney Weaver, "Malofeev: the Russian billionaire linking Moscow to the rebels," Financial Times, July 24, 2014, available at https://www.ft.com/ content/84481538-1103-11e4-94f3-00144feabdc0.
- 81 Agence-France Presse, "Réunion prorusse à Vienne de partis d'extrême droit européens," June 4, 2014, available at http://www.liberation.fr/monde/2014/06/04/ reunion-prorusse-a-vienne-de-partis-d-extreme-droiteeuropeens_1033208.
- 82 Ilya Arkhipov, Henry Meyer, and Irina Reznik, "Putin's 'Soros' Dreams of an Empire as Allies Wage Ukraine Revolt," Bloomberg, June 15, 2014, available at https:// www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2014-06-15/putins-soros-dreams-of-empire-as-allies-wage-ukrainerevolt
- 83 Alison Smale, "Austria's Far Right Signs a Cooperation Pact with Putin's Party," The New York Times, December 19, 2016, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2016/12/19/world/europe/austrias-far-right-signsa-cooperation-pact-with-putins-party.html.
- 84 Olivia Becker, "Austria's far-right party signs pact with Putin's party after meeting with Trump's national security adviser," Vice News, December 20, 2016, available at https://news.vice.com/story/austrias-far-right-partysigns-pact-with-putins-party-after-meeting-withtrumps-national-security-advisor.
- 86 Leonid Bershidsky, "Putin Has Non-Crazy Friends in Europe," Bloomberg, November 20, 2014, available at https://www.bloomberg.com/view/articles/2014-11-20/putin-has-noncrazy-friends-in-europe.
- 87 Herbert Vytiska, "Strache: 'Most dangerous woman in Europe' Merkel has made civil war 'not unlikely" EurActiv, October 26, 2016, available at http://www.euractiv. com/section/justice-home-affairs/news/strache-mostdangerous-woman-in-europe-merkel-has-made-civilwar-not-unlikely/.

- 88 Alex Hunt, "UKIP: The story of the UK Independence Party's rise," BBC News, November 21, 2014, available at http://www.bbc.com/news/uk-politics-21614073.
- 89 Ibid.
- 90 UK Political Info, "2015 General Election results summary," available at http://www.ukpolitical.info/2015. htm (last accessed March 2017).
- 91 Patrick Wintour and Nicholas Watt, "UKIP wins European elections with ease to set off political earthquake," The Guardian, May 25, 2014, available at https://www.theguardian.com/politics/2014/may/26/ukip-europeanelections-political-earthquake.
- 92 Nico Hines and Pierre Vaux, "Why Putin is Meddling in Britain's Brexit Vote," The Daily Beast, June 8, 2016, available at http://www.thedailybeast.com/ articles/2016/06/08/why-putin-is-meddling-in-britains-brexit-vote.html.
- 93 Jim Waterson, "Major UKIP Donor Says 'KGB Man' Took Him To Russian Embassy," BuzzFeed News, November 1, 2016, available at https://www.buzzfeed.com/jimwaterson/major-ukip-donor-says-kgb-man-took-him-to-russian-embassy?utm_term=.qkRL65qRpK#.boO38IYk0v.
- 94 Hines and Vaux, "Why Putin is Meddling in Britain's Brexit Vote
- 95 Patrick Foster, "Kremlin-backed broadcaster RT offers Nigel Farage his own show," The Telegraph, September 7, 2016, available at http://www.telegraph.co.uk/ news/2016/09/07/kremlin-backed-broadcaster-rtoffers-nigel-farage-his-own-show/.
- 96 Matthew Holehouse, "Brilliant Putin is the leader I admire most, says Farage," The Telegraph, March 31, 2014, available at http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/ worldnews/vladimir-putin/10733446/Brilliant-Putin-isthe-leader-I-most-admire-says-Nigel-Farage.html.
- 97 Malcolm Rifkind, "Nigel Farage is a buffoon for admiring Vladimir Putin," The Telegraph, April 1, 2014, available at http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/politics/ ukip/10737184/Nigel-Farage-is-a-buffoon-for-admiring-Vladimir-Putin.html.
- 98 Ibid.
- 99 Christopher Hope, "Nigel Farage meets Donald Trump for a third time amid speculation of new role advising UK/US trade deal," The Telegraph, December 15, 2016, available at http://www.telegraph.co.uk/ news/2016/12/15/nigel-farage-meets-donald-trumpthird-time-amid-speculation/.
- 100 Nicholas Mairs, "Paul Nuttall: Vladimir Putin 'generally getting it right," Politics Home, November 20, 2016, available at https://www.politicshome.com/news/uk/ political-parties/uk-independence-party/news/80954/ paul-nuttall-vladimir-putin-'generally.
- 101 Morpheus Magnus, "Why Russia is a Friend to Post-Brexit Britain," UKIP Daily, July 22, 2016, available at http:// www.ukipdaily.com/russia-friend-post-brexit-britain/.
- 102 Ibid.
- 103 Cas Mudde, "The PVV at 10! Writing Dutch Political History One Insult at a Time," The WorldPost, February 22, 2016, available at http://www.huffingtonpost.com/ cas-mudde/the-pvv-at-10-writing-dut_b_9292590. html.
- 104 Ibid.
- 105 Sheena McKenzie, "Geert Wilders guilty of insulting a group' after hate speech trial," CNN, December 9, 2016, available at http://www.cnn.com/2016/12/09/europe/ geert-wilders-hate-speech-trial-verdict/.

- 106 Gašper Završnik, "Geert Wilders falls behind Mark Rutte in Dutch election race," Politico Europe, March 1, 2017, available at http://www.politico.eu/article/geert-wildersfalls-behind-mark-rutte-in-dutch-election-race/.
- 107 Mudde, "PVV at 10!"
- 108 Josh Lowe, "Netherlands PM Mark Rutte Rules Out Geert Wilders Deal," Newsweek, January 16, 2017, available at http://www.newsweek.com/netherlandsgeert-wilders-prime-minister-mark-rutte-coalitiondeal-543072.
- 109 Aliaksandr Kudrytski, "Weapon Fired at MH17 Could Only Be From Russia," Bloomberg, July 17, 2015, available at https://www.bloomberg.com/news/ articles/2015-07-17/weapon-fired-at-mh17-could-onlybe-from-russia-poroshenko-says.
- 110 Anne Applebaum, "The Dutch just showed the world how Russia influences Western European elections," The Washington Post, April 8, 2016, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/ russias-influence-in-western-elections/2016/04/08/ b427602a-fcf1-11e5-886f-a037dba38301_story. html?utm_term=.505d55ccc7d6.

111 Ibid

- 112 Alex Altman, "Russian Television Under Spotlight After Malaysia Airlines Crash in Ukraine," TIME, July 21, 2014, available at http://time.com/3014822/malaysia-airlinesukraine-crash-rt-russian-television/.
- 113 Bellingcat, "Behind the Dutch Terror Threat Video: The St. Petersburg 'Troll Factory' Connection," April 3, 2016, available at https://www.bellingcat.com/news/uk-andeurope/2016/04/03/azov-video/.
- 114 Sputnik, "Ukrainian Radicals Plan to Enter EU by Intimidating Europeans," January 22, 2016, available at https://sputniknews.com/ europe/201601221033546916-azov-radicals-threatenchaos-netherlands/.
- 115 Sputnik, "Leaving EU, Restoring Trade Ties with Russia to be Priority for Netherlands," August 19, 2016, available at https://sputniknews.com/politics/201608191044418551netherlands-eu-politics-direction/.
- 116 Catherine Boyle, "Dutch PM: Post-MH17 sanctions against Russia must stay," CNBC, January 22, 2015, available at http://www.cnbc.com/2015/01/22/st-mh17sanctions-against-russia-must-stay.html.
- 117 Paul Ames, "Europe's far right is rootin' for Putin," Public Radio International, April 10, 2014, available at https:// www.pri.org/stories/2014-04-10/europes-far-rightrootin-putin.

118 Ibid.

- 119 Corina Ruhe and Celeste Perri, "Populist Wilders Says EU Is Finished as He Leads Dutch Polls," Bloomberg, January 15, 2016, available at https://www.bloomberg. com/news/articles/2016-01-14/dutch-populist-wilderssays-eu-finished-netherlands-must-leave.
- 120 May Bulman, "Who is Beppe Grillo and what is Five Star Movement? All you need to know about the biggest threat to Italy's status quo,"The Independent, December 5, 2016, available at http://www.independent. co.uk/news/world/europe/who-is-beppe-grillo-fivestar-movement-italy-referendum-party-matteo-renziresigns-a7456106.html.

- 121 John Follian and Chiara Albanese, "Everything You Need to Know About Italy's Five Star Movement: QuickTake Q&A," Bloomberg, December 5, 2016, available at https://www.bloomberg.com/news/ articles/2016-12-05/why-five-star-is-bane-of-italy-sestablishment-quicktake-q-a.
- 122 @AlbertoNardelli, Twitter, November 29, 2016, available at https://twitter.com/AlbertoNardelli/status/803628659164717058.
- 123 Stephanie Kirchgaessner, "Italy's Five Star Movement part of growing club of Putin sympathizers in West," The Guardian, January 5, 2017, available at https:// www.theguardian.com/world/2017/jan/05/five-starmovement-beppe-grillo-putin-supporters-west.

124 Ibid.

125 Ibid.

126 Alberto Nardelli and Craig Silverman, "Italy's Most Popular Political Party Is Leading Europe In Fake News And Kremlin Propaganda," BuzzFeed News, November 29, 2016, available at https://www.buzzfeed.com/albertonardelli/italys-most-popular-political-party-is-leadingeurope-in-fak?utm_term=.oiLK74REPa#.uidBDO2gRJ.

127 Ibid.

128 Ibid

- 129 The Local Italy, "Five Star Movement sidesteps claims of pro-Russian fake news," November 30, 2016, available at https://www.thelocal.it/20161130/five-star-movementsidesteps-claims-of-pro-russia-fake-news.
- 130 ANSA English, "PD polls 31%, M5S at 28.5%," December 22, 2016, available at http://www.ansa.it/english/news/ politics/2016/12/22/pd-polls-31-m5s-at-28.5_425ffc26d081-4c7e-ad07-902aa828a13f.html.

- 132 Rachel Donadio, "Italian Populist Party Leader Who Once Backed Berlusconi Quits, Ending an Era," The New York Times, April 5, 2012, available at http://www. nytimes.com/2012/04/06/world/europe/bossi-quits-ashead-of-italys-northern-league.html.
- 133 David Willey, "The rise and fall of the Northern League under Umberto Bossi," BBC News, April 14. 2012, available at http://www.bbc.com/news/magazine-17703460.
- 134 Giulia Paravicini, "Italy's far right jolts back from the dead," Politico Europe, February 3, 2016, available at http://www.politico.eu/article/italys-other-matteo-salvini-northern-league-politicians-media-effettosalvini/.
- 135 Klapsis, "An Unholy Alliance: The European Far Right and Putin's Russia."
- 136 trump, "The separatists of Crimea: why Italy voted for lifting of sanctions against Russia," Seven Day News, July 6, 2016, available at http://sevendaynews. com/2016/07/06/the-separatists-in-crimea-why-italyvoted-for-the-lifting-of-sanctions-against-russia/.
- 137 Peter Foster and Matthew Holehouse, "Russia accused of clandestine funding of European parties as US conducts major review of Vladimir Putin's strategy," The Telegraph, January 16, 2016, available at http:// www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/europe/ russia/12103602/America-to-investigate-Russianmeddling-in-EU.html.

138 Catherine Phillips, "Leader of Italy's Right Wing Northern League to Meet Putin," Newsweek, December 4, 2014, available at http://www.newsweek.com/putinmeet-italian-opposition-come-january-289178.

139 Ibid

- 140 The Local Italy, "Those who play at war with Putin are idiots': Salvini," December 10, 2014, available at https:// www.thelocal.it/20141210/those-who-play-war-withputin-are-idiots-salvini.
- 141 trump, "The separatists of Crimea: why Italy voted for lifting of sanctions against Russia."
- 142 James Mackenzie, "Italy's Northern League calls for EU to be 'demolished," Reuters, December 10, 2014, available at http://uk.reuters.com/article/uk-italy-politicssalvini-idUKKBN0JO25A20141210.
- 143 James Politi, "Brexit inspires Salvini dream of Italy ditching the euro," Financial Times, October 12, 2016, available https://www.ft.com/content/8a24cc84-907d-11e6-a72e-b428cb934b78.
- 144 Jon Henley and Jennifer Rankin, "Italian referendum result is unhelpful for EU, but not a fatal blow," The Guardian, December 5, 2016, available at https://www.theguardian.com/world/2016/dec/05/italian-referendumresult-eu-eurosceptics-far-right-austria-matteo-renzi.

145 Ibid.

- 146 Phillip Rucker and Ashley Parker, "Trump admits to Russian hacking even as he attacks US intelligence community," The Washington Post, January 11, 2017, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/ $trump\hbox{-} admits\hbox{-} to\hbox{-} russian\hbox{-} hacking\hbox{-} even\hbox{-} as\hbox{-} he\hbox{-} attacks\hbox{-}$ us-intelligence-community/2017/01/11/40941a34d817-11e6-b8b2-cb5164beba6b_story.html?utm_ term=.395062935454.
- 147 Evan Perez and Jim Sciutto, "US investigating Flynn calls with Russian diplomat," CNN, January 23, 2017, available at http://www.cnn.com/2017/01/23/politics/ flynn-russia-calls-investigation/.
- 148 Greg Miller and Phillip Rucker, "Michael Flynn resigns as national security adviser," The Washington Post, February 14, 2017, available at https://www.washingtonpost. com/world/national-security/michael-flynn-resignsas-national-security-adviser/2017/02/13/0007c0a8f26e-11e6-8d72-263470bf0401_story.html?utm_ term=.819affa876b8.
- 149 Mark Landler and Eric Lichtblau, "Jeff Sessions Recuses Himself From Russia Inquiry," The New York Times, March 2, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2017/03/02/us/politics/jeff-sessions-russia-trumpinvestigation-democrats.html? r=0.
- 150 Ryan Teague Beckwith, "Read Hillary Clinton and Donald Trump's Remarks at a Military Forum," TIME, September 7, 2016, available at http://time.com/4483355/ commander-chief-forum-clinton-trump-intrepid/.
- 151 Andy Greenberg, "A Timeline of Trump's Strange, Contradictory Statements on Russian Hacking," Wired, January 4, 2017, available at https://www.wired. com/2017/01/timeline-trumps-strange-contradictorystatements-russian-hacking/.
- 152 Maggie Haberman, "Trump Promises a Revelation on Hacking," The New York Times, December 31, 2016, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2016/12/31/us/ politics/donald-trump-russia-hacking.html?_r=0.

- 153 Mallory Shelbourne, "Trump: Only 'stupid people' don't want a good relationship with Russia," The Hill, January 7, 2017, available at http://thehill.com/homenews/ administration/313164-trump-only-stupid-peopledont-want-a-good-relationship-with-russia.
- 154 Daniella Diaz, "Trump suggests he would be open to lifting sanctions on Russia," CNN, January 14, 2017, available at http://www.cnn.com/2017/01/13/politics/ donald-trump-russia-sanctions-taiwan/.
- 155 Reena Flores, "Trump open to lifting Russia sanctions, scrapping 'One China' policy," CBS News, January 14, 2017, available at http://www.cbsnews.com/news/ trump-open-to-lifting-russia-sanctions-scrapping-onechina-policy/.
- 156 Ben Kamisar, "Trump praises 'very smart' Putin on sanctions response," The Hill, December 30, 2016, available at http://thehill.com/homenews/ administration/312245-trump-praises-very-smartputin.
- 157 Greg Miller and Phillip Rucker, "Michael Flynn resigns as national security adviser," The Washington Post, February 14, 2017, available at https://www.washingtonpost. com/world/national-security/michael-flynn-resignsas-national-security-adviser/2017/02/13/0007c0a8f26e-11e6-8d72-263470bf0401_story.html?utm_ term=.819affa876b8.
- 158 TIME Staff, "Read the Full Transcript of Donald Trump's 'Second Amendment' Speech," TIME, August 9, 2016, available at http://time.com/4445813/donald-trumpsecond-amendment-speech/.
- 159 Adam Kelsey and Candace Smith, "Donald Trump Calls Washington Leadership 'Losers' and 'Babies'," ABC News, October 21, 2016, available at http://abcnews.go.com/ Politics/donald-trump-calls-washington-leadershiplosers-babies/story?id=42969787.
- 160 Michael Nienaber, "Trump says Merkel made 'catastrophic mistake' with refugee policy," Reuters, January 15, 2017, available at http://www.reuters.com/article/ us-usa-trump-interview-merkel-idUSKBN14Z0XH.
- 161 James P. Rubin, "Why Is Trump Picking on Merkel?", Politico, January 16, 2017, available at http://www.politico. com/magazine/story/2017/01/why-is-trump-pickingon-merkel-214641.
- 162 Stephen Collinson, "Trump's blast sends a chill across Europe," CNN, January 17, 2017, available at http:// www.cnn.com/2017/01/17/politics/donald-trumpnato-europe/.
- 163 Jennifer Jacobs and Margaret Telev, "Trump Team in Talks with U.K. on Post-Brexit Trade Deal," Bloomberg, January 21, 2017, available at https://www.bloomberg. com/politics/articles/2017-01-21/britain-s-may-mexicos-pena-nieto-to-meet-with-trump-this-month.
- 164 The London Times, "Full transcript of interview with Donald Trump," January 16, 2017, available at http:// www.thetimes.co.uk/article/full-transcript-of-interviewwith-donald-trump-5d39sr09d.
- 165 Collinson, "Trump's blast sends a chill across Europe."
- 166 Nicky Woolf and Jessica Elgot, "Nigel Farage would be great UK ambassador to US, says Donald Trump," The Guardian, November 22, 2016, available at https:// www.theguardian.com/politics/2016/nov/22/nigelfarage-uk-ambassador-us-donald-trump.

167 James McAuley, "Marine Le Pen at Trump Tower: Only for the food?", The Washington Post, January 12, 2017, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/ worldviews/wp/2017/01/12/marine-le-pen-at-trumptower-only-for-the-food/?utm_term=.934f100ac99e.

168 Ibid

- 169 Barbie Latza Nadeau, "Italy's Most Racist Politician Comes to Philly to Help Donald Trump,"The Daily Beast, April 26, 2017, available at http://www.thedailybeast. com/articles/2016/04/26/italy-s-most-racist-politiciancomes-to-philly-to-help-donald-trump.html.
- 170 Becker, "Austria's far-right party signs pact with Putin's party after meeting with Trump's national security adviser."
- 171 Christopher Dickey and Asawin Suebsaeng, "Steve Bannon's Dream: A Worldwide Ultra-Right," The Daily Beast, November 13, 2017, available at http://www. the daily beast.com/articles/2016/11/13/trump-s-manstephen-bannon-flirts-with-a-le-pen.html.
- 172 The Economist, "A Breitbart future: Breitbart News pushes deeper into Europe," December 10, 2017, available at http://www.economist.com/news/businessand-finance/21711265-readership-surging-stephenbannons-alt-right-news-outfit-about-launch-french-and.

- 173 Erasmus, "America, Russia and the new right: Russian anti-liberals love Donald Trump but it may not be entirely mutual," The Economist, November 20, 2017, available at http://www.economist.com/blogs/erasmus/2016/11/america-russia-and-new-right. (brackets on "Putin" included in source; brackets on "Dugin" included by author for clarity)
- 174 Perez and Sciutto, "US investigating Flynn calls with Russian diplomat."
- 175 Jim Sciutto and others, "FBI refused White House request to knock down recent Trump-Russia stories," CNN, February 23, 2017, available at http://www.cnn. com/2017/02/23/politics/fbi-refused-white-houserequest-to-knock-down-recent-trump-russia-stories/.
- 176 Alexander Dugin, "Donald Trump: The Swamp and Fire," The Fourth Political Theory blog, available at http:// www.4pt.su/en/content/donald-trump-swamp-and-fire (last accessed March 2017).

Our Mission

The Center for American Progress is an independent, nonpartisan policy institute that is dedicated to improving the lives of all Americans, through bold, progressive ideas, as well as strong leadership and concerted action. Our aim is not just to change the conversation, but to change the country.

Our Values

As progressives, we believe America should be a land of boundless opportunity, where people can climb the ladder of economic mobility. We believe we owe it to future generations to protect the planet and promote peace and shared global prosperity.

And we believe an effective government can earn the trust of the American people, champion the common good over narrow self-interest, and harness the strength of our diversity.

Our Approach

We develop new policy ideas, challenge the media to cover the issues that truly matter, and shape the national debate. With policy teams in major issue areas, American Progress can think creatively at the cross-section of traditional boundaries to develop ideas for policymakers that lead to real change. By employing an extensive communications and outreach effort that we adapt to a rapidly changing media landscape, we move our ideas aggressively in the national policy debate.

Center for American Progress